CAPITAL  IMPROVEMENT PLANNING COMMITTEE
MINUTES

November 27, 2017
Present:  Kermit Eaton, Peter O'Connell, Sean Mulligan, Bob Falter, Al Jones, Kathleen Hosterman, and Kerri Polakowski.  Absent:  Beth Coughlin, Lani Criasia, 

A quorum being present, the meeting was called to order by Kermit Eaton at 11:10 A.M.

1. Minutes of September 20, 2017:  Kermit Eaton moved and Sean Mulligan seconded a motion to approve the September 20, 2017 minutes as written.  Kermit asked Clerk Peter O’Connell to email Beth to see if she had followed up on Action Item #4:  “Beth Coughlin will follow up with the financial team and with the VADAR trainers to schedule training included in the contract and to explore the development of a monthly revenue report by the Treasurer to go along with the monly expense report put out by the Town Accountant.”  Unanimously approved. 
2. Minutes of October 18, 2017:  Kathleen Hosterman moved and Sean Mulligan seconded a motion to approve the minutes as submitted.  Unanimously approved. 
3. Reports and Actions:

a. Debt Service:  Kermit distributed an updated report from Treasurer Lani Criasia on the Town’s estimated debt service payments and reimbursements for Tantasqua, the Highway Barn, the Police Station, the Town Hall Roof, the Fire Truck, and Mill Pond Dam.  In discussion, Kathleen Hosterman noted that the figures for Tantasqua appeared unchanged from the projections made in 2012.  She volunteered to obtain from Deb Boyd  updated Tantasqua debt service/state reimbursement figures for 2017 -  2021 and on Brookfield’s student percentage of the whole Tantasqua school population (which affects Brookfield’s share of the Tantasqua debt service.  Peter O’Connell will check with Lani on current figures for other projects and work with her to develop a debt service summary for 2018-2024.  

b. Asset Inventory:  Committee members agreed to meet with their assigned department heads and committee chairs to complete sections of the Asset Inventory and to forward them to Peter O’Connell so he can assemble the completed Asset Inventory prior to the CIPC December 20 meeting.  Peter will email committee members the 2013 Asset Inventory as a point of reference and remind them of their assignments.
c. Audit, Reconciliation, Special Town Meeting: Kerri Polakowski reported that the reconciliation of town accounts was moving ahead with town consultants on the agreed-upon schedule.  Auditors have recommended significant changes in the Town’s Accounting System, which have been implemented.  The Financial Operating Procedures developed with Clarence Snyder are part of this implementation plan.  Accounts are reconciled among the Treasurer, Tax Collector and Town Accountant through FY16; FY17 will be completed by the end of December.  Free cash will then be certified.  Kerri has balanced the accounts of all Town Departments and is able to give department heads current financial data that they request.  She will balance theses accounts quarterly, including reconciling accounts with the Treasurer.   She meets monthly with the Treasurer and Tax Collector, who constitute the Town’s financial team.  A Special Town Meeting will be set in either January or February.   
Kerri will now serve as the staff person leading the FY19 budget process – setting timetables for tasks to be completed and updating the budget spreadsheet as the Advisory Committee or other bodies approve final figures.  She noted that VADAR has a budget module that has never been used and is probably too late to be used in the budget process this year, but will be used to develop the FY20 budget.  

d. Tax Rate:  Al Jones reported that the Tax Rate will be set in early December.  He described work he has been doing to ensure that property assessments are fair and that revenue due to the Town is maximized according to state laws adopted by the Town.  One effect is that free cash has increased, which can allow the tax rate to be reduced should the Town decide to do this.   The result is a fairer, more efficient system for everyone. 
e. Trend Analysis:  Peter distributed several trend analysis worksheets completed by the Capital Improvement Planning Committee in 2012-2013.  There was consensus by committee members and by Kerri Polakowski that trend analysis is a very valuable tool for department heads, Selectmen, the Advisory Committee, the financial team and the CIPC to us.  Kerri’s priority is to focus on trends in the expense budgets for each department to improve budgeting and accountability – a bottom up approach.  But she agreed to work with the CIPC to develop “top down” trend analyses directly related to capital planning.  The CIPC will identify a list of those analytics and confer with Kerry about how best to develop them. 
f. Development of the Capital Plan for FY19-24:  Kerri noted that much of the debate and dissension in town over financial affairs stems from a lack of information disseminated to the voters prior to town meetings, an opinion strongly seconded by Kathleen Hosterman.   She suggested that the CIPC adopt a schedule so it can publish its proposed Capital Plan in the Annual Town Report and disseminate it to voters through hearings and a mailing prior to the Annual Town Meeting.  Kathleen moved and Peter O’Connell seconded a motion to complete and publish the Capital Plan for FY20 (and if possible for FY20-24) in time to publish it in the Annual Report.  The motion passed unanimously.  
g. Deadline for Five Year Capital Requests is January 30.  All requests need to use the CIPC Justification forms.
4. December Meeting Schedule, Quorum, and Way of Structuring the Agenda.
a. Composition of the CIPC:  According to the Town By-law establishing the CIPC, four of the members – Kathleen Hosterman (School Committee), Bob Falter (Advisory Committee),  Kerri Polakowski (Town Accountant), and Lani Criasia (Treasurer) are members because of the positions they hold. Bob Falter has resigned from the Advisory Committee, so the CIPC needs to have the Advisory Committee identify a member of that board to serve on the CIPC.   Bob Falter has expressed his willingness to be appointed by the BOS to serve as an at-large community member.  Chairman Kermit Eaton asked the Clerk to request that the Advisory Committee identify its representative to the CIPC and request that the BOS appoint that person to the Committee.  Bob Falter should submit a letter to the BOS requesting that they appoint him to the CIPC as an at-large member to fill an appropriate length term, given the need to stagger the terms of the community members. 
b. Next Meeting will be December 20 from 11:00 – 1:30.  
c. Attendance and Agenda:  Kermit will talk with Beth Coughlin to see what the Committee can do to secure her valuable participation on the Committee.   For future meetings, the first part of the Agenda will be structured so Town employees can make reports and votes can be taken so they can come leave the meeting to return to their town work.  
At 12:45 on a motion by Bob Falter and seconded by Sean Mulligan, the Committee voted unanimously to adjourn.  

Respectfully submitted,

Peter O'Connell, Clerk

